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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 26 September 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chairperson ), Anne Short, Lynne Sproull, 

Julie Penwright, Helen Elliott, 

Youth Representatives: Paige Shepherd

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser
Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Guest: Nel Macdonald- Rolfe – Dog Warden
Public: Rosemary Hogg for Item 16.6 only

Diane Braun, Gail Rose, Gabriele Pearson
Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors and members of the public to the meeting

Apologies were received from : Vivienne Griffiths, Vanessa Halhead 

	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

Amendment: 14.6- amend to read “David said that there are longer term issues in the provision of nursery care at the East Church Hall in Cromarty."

Proposed: Anne Short  Seconded Julie Penwright

	

	3
	Youth Issues


	

	3.1
	Youth Café News

Wanda has been appointed Youth Development Officer for the Black Isle. She is trying to set up a new Youth Café in Rosemarkie.

There are now 40 youngsters attending the Junior Youth Café. They are involved in arts and crafts. They produced Celtic banners for the Groam House Museum.

Paige advised that dancing classes and chanter classes are running again this term.

The youngsters have applied for funding with RBS Community Force. Paige asked the Councillors to submit their votes at http://communityforce.rbs.co.uk/project/281

	

	3.2
	Silver Surfers

A group of Youngsters have been working with the Silver Surfers at Fortrose Library as part of an intergenerational working initiative. Paige said that the youngsters had enjoyed working with the older folk and Estelle added that a couple of the ladies had subsequently enrolled on her computing courses this term so that they can improve their skills.
	

	3.3
	Black Isle Gathering 24/09/11

Paige said that lots of youngsters helped out at the event, easily recognised in their bright orange tea shirts. David added that they did a tremendous job helping out on the day and he thanked them all for their support.
	

	
	
	

	3.4
	“Dig Your Heart Out”
Paige advised that the youngsters will be involved in tidying gardens in Cromarty next month.
	

	3.5
	Concerns about speeding

Paige said that she had received a number of complaints about the speed of tractors and buses on Bayview Crescent. It means that parents are not happy to allow their children to go to the Park unaccompanied. PC Williams will investigate.
	

	3.6
	Concerns about buses

Paige said that the buses had not been running on time recently, and a number of drivers had been rude to youngsters.

She added that the 07.20 is often a small bus which is full by the time it reaches Fortrose, which means that many people are having to stand for the rest of the journey to Inverness. 

Helen has placed complaint forms in the Post Office again. It is important that these are used to report problems with the bus service. Paige was asked to advise all the youngsters that they need to do this every time as there is a problem. Last year there was an improvement to the service after the complaints had been passed to the Traffic Commissioner. Helen will put up posters again.

 
	HE

	4
	Police Report

PC William advised that there had been 32 incidents reported during the month, all minor.

He informed the Councillors that he has been posted to the Armed Response Unit for one year with effect from 24 October, based in Dingwall, but he will still live in Cromarty. He said that he will still try to come to the Community Council meetings, and will submit a report if he cannot attend.

Helen expressed concern on behalf of a resident who reported to her that a couple of youngsters on mini motor bikes have been racing along the roads, without helmets. Estelle added that they have also been racing along the beach in front of The Royal. PC Williams will investigate.


	

	5
	Nel Macdonald- Rolfe – Dog Warden

Ronald welcomed Nel to the meeting. 

Nel advised that she is the Dog Warden, but she also has responsibilities for dealing with incidents of fly tipping and reports of abandoned vehicles.

She passed round a number of leaflets about dog fouling and recommended that Cromarty joins the Green Dog Walkers Scheme. Anne said that the Townlands Residents Association have expressed an interest in joining this scheme.

Nel said that the best policy is one of “Name and Shame”. She suggested putting up posters to advise the public how to do this. It can be done anonymously by providing name and address details of the person who is not cleaning up after their dog  to Nel at nel.macdonald-rolfe@ highland.gov.uk  or telephone 01349 868673.or by contacting the Service Point 

by email to service.point@highland.gov.uk or telephone 01349 886606. 

Julie will put up some posters and pass the details to Kristina to put on Cromarty Live.

Julie advised that 3 dog poo bins have fallen from their posts. She has this matter in hand.


	JP

	6


	Matters arising from previous meeting
	

	6.1
	5.1 The Links 

David has contacted June Ross about the state of the recycling area but has nothing new to report on this matter. The area is really muddy at the moment due to the heavy rain last week.


	

	
	
	

	6.2
	5.5 South Sutor

Jane Verburg has written to advise that there is a fallen tree dangerously blocking the path on the 100 Steps Walk. Anne will speak to Gail Pocock about this. If Gail is unable to deal with this, Anne will let David know so that he can speak to Philip Waite.


	

	6.3
	6.1. Streetlights in Cromarty – Reduction in Provision
Ronald and Craig will carry out a survey to identify which lights can be turned off when the nights are darker.


	RY/CF

	6.4
	6.3 Sign Posting in Cromarty

Ronald has not been able to carry out the audit of street signs since the last meeting.


	RY

	6.5
	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee
Estelle put up posters three weeks ago to see if there is any interest in running an event in Cromarty to celebrate this event. Only one form has been completed which 

suggested holding a bonfire and a barbecue on the beach and holding a children’s parade where the children dressed up as kings/ queens of the past. The Councillors thought that these were both very good ideas. See Item 8.


	

	6.6
	12.1 Bobby’s Tractor

The tractor has arrived in Dingwall. Ian Hay is sorting out the insurance so that the vehicle can be registered. Ronald will then contact the Ross-Shire Journal to arrange some publicity.


	

	6.7
	12.3 Play Equipment

Julie advised that the swings are due to be installed on Wednesday.

Julie has written to Mr Nightingale, he has agreed that the £2k from the Cromarty Trust Fund can be used for play equipment. 


	

	6.8
	16.1 Letter from Carole and Howard Hunter

David has spoken to Philip Waite about the state of the paths which go up to the Cemetery and the Hugh Miller Monument.


	

	6.9
	Estelle Ellwood

Ronald advised that there were 2 applicants for the role of Minute Secretary. Jeremy Price from Clunes House has been appointed and will take over on his return from holiday on 11 October. Estelle will complete a handover then.

As this was Estelle’s last meeting, Ronald thanked Estelle for all her hard work and support to the Councillors over the last 5 years.


	

	7
	Common Good Funding

David said that there was nothing new to add, the matter is still with the Solicitor. He asked for the item to be retained on the Agenda.


	

	8
	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee 

In response to Mr Nightingale’s suggestion, David said that the fountain outside the Hugh Miller was provided in commemoration of Queen Victoria’s Diamond jubilee. He is not aware of any significant celebration being held in Cromarty.

As this Council is due to stand down next month, it was agreed that this item would be left on the Agenda so that the new Council could decide how to proceed with this matter.


	

	9
	Gaelic Chapel

 (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig advised that June Chisholm of TSH Burns is still looking at/revising the existing Trust documents.


	

	10

10.1

10.2
	Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

Fireworks

The School Parent Council traditionally arranged the Bonfire Night activities, with a contribution from the Cromarty Common Good Fund. 

A couple of years ago, they asked the Community Council to help and Jane Clunas stepped in to make all the necessary arrangements and she raised the additional money required for the fireworks from local business, the Parent Council provided the catering.

Ian Donald has contacted Ronald to advise that it is time to order the fireworks.

The Councillors agreed that the responsibility for organising the event should be passed back to the School Parent Council, but that the Council would submit an application to the Common Good Fund for £500 towards the fireworks. The School Parent Council could the approach local businesses to raise the additional funds. Pete Clunas has indicated that he would be happy to manage the bonfire again.

Ronald will advise Ian Donald accordingly.

As this Council is due to stand down next month, it was agreed that a full review of the Portfolio should be carried out at the October meeting. All Councillors will need to provide an update on their portfolio items then.


	RY

ALL

	11
	Victoria Hall

Vivienne was away on holiday, no formal report provided.

Ronald advised that the Victoria Hall Management Committee will reviewed the Caretaker’s duties. The post of Youth Development Officer has been made redundant in accordance with previous Community Council decisions. The Licence Agreement is still with the Solicitor.


	

	12

12.1

12.2

12.3
	Dr Forth’s Bequest

Bobby’s Tractor

Further to Item 6.6, Ronald added that all the money had been accounted for.

Tennis Courts

Rosemary Hogg advised that the new Cromarty Tennis Club has been established with a committee, office bearers and a constitution. 
She said that some concerns had been expressed about the location of the courts in the Victoria Park, and if this would impact on the access required for the Sandilands site. It was agreed that there would be plenty of space for the courts at the proposed location.

Rosemary advised that the Club would have to pay a fee of £316 to apply for planning permission for the courts in the Victoria Park. She asked if the Community Council would complete the application, as this would cost less. The Councillors agreed to do this.
Play Equipment

Julie and Ingrid Gunn are planning some other events to raise money for play equipment.


	

	13


	Treasurer’s  Report 

Vivienne was away on holiday, no formal report provided.


	   

	14

14.1

14.2 

14.3

14.4

14.5

14.6

14.7


	Highland Councillor’s  Report

Drainage Issues

Craig advised that the issues with flooding at the end of The Denny appear to have been resolved by the roads department.

Road Surface at Shoremill

The Roads Departments filled in the potholes but didn’t flatten the road first, so the holes have appeared again. Craig will report this again.

Complaints

Craig said that it is important that all complaints are passed through to the Service Point network as they are logged and automatically escalated if not resolved.

Contact the Service Point by email to service.point@highland.gov.uk or telephone 01349 886606. 

Public Toilets
David said that the Highland Council needs to reduce expenditure on public toilets. It currently costs £12k/year to maintain the toilets in Allan Square and to provide the temporary toilets on the Links. The Councillors agreed that it would be better to spruce up the existing toilets in Allan Square and not have the temporary toilets on the Links, as this unit is an eyesore. It was also agreed that better signage was required in the town for the public toilets.

Nancy Mcadam’s Road

The road was washed away at the upper end earlier in the year and remedial work is required. The cost of this work will be met partly by the Highland Council and partly by the landowner. However, she can apply for some funding from the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund. As the payment cannot be made to an individual, David asked the Council to submit the application on her behalf. The Councillors agreed to this request.

Fairy Glen Bridge

David advised that a temporary bridge will be installed to go across the car park. The work will last until January 2011. 

Community Council Elections

David reminded the Councillors that the closing date is 4pm on Tuesday 4 October.

Estelle had emailed the nomination pack to Councillors on 21 September.
	CF

	15

15.1

15.2

15.3


	Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item.

Burnside Cottage Miller Road - Erection of garden shed – no comments made
Victoria Hall  High Street - Installation of temporary artwork on external walls

· submitted by the Community Council

West Church High Street - installation of air source heat pumps


· Ronald and Julie have received neighbour notifications but Lynne has not seen the paperwork She will check on the size and location of the pumps.
	

	
	
	


	16


	Correspondence


	

	16.1
	Jo Donald – Ferry Problems

Jo had copied her letter of complaint to John Henderson to Estelle so that it could be recorded in the minutes. Jo, another adult and a number of children were stranded on Nigg beach on 30 July when the ferry stopped running. They rang the ferry company and advised that the ferry would be out of action until 8pm. They managed to arrange for 2 cars to come out to collect them. Jo wrote 2 letters of complaint and did not receive a reply. She then wrote to Highland Opportunities Limited (which provided a grant for the running of the ferry) to complain about the ferry service. Finally she received a response and a refund on 16 September.


	

	16.2


	Highland Quality Awards

Gordon Fyfe has written to ask for nominations for the annual Highland Council Quality Wards. The nominations can be for either individuals or teams who have provided an outstanding service to the local community. The Councillors agreed to nominate Di Agnew and Bobby Mackay again. Estelle will submit the forms.


	EE

	17
	AOB
	

	17.1
	Davidston – Bus Shelter

Helen said that she has received a request from a couple of people in Davidston for a bus shelter for the children to use whilst waiting for the school bus. There are currently 2 children, but next year there will be more.

David said that there is a waiting list for bus shelters. He will see if Davidston is on the list. If it is not on the list, he will advise Helen of the appropriate person to write to. The Councillors suggested that a shed could be provided but David said that it might be hard to find a suitable site for a bus shelter or shed at Davidston.


	DA/HE

	
	Ronald thanked everyone for attending and for their input. 

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 31 October 2011 

at 7.30pm in the Hugh Miller Institute


	


MINUTES APPROVED 31ST OCTOBER 2011
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